
 
July 20, 2020 
 
TO:  Nursing Facilities 
 Assisted-Living Facilities 
 Residential Care Facilities  
 
SUBJECT:  Masks and eye protection on for all LTCF staff  
 
Dear Long-Term Care Facility Administrators and Staff,  
 
Due to the accelerated spread of COVID-19 in Oregon, we are issuing an updated recommendation that all LTCF 
staff wear both masks and eye protection upon facility entry for the duration of the COVID-19 pandemic.  
 
What does this mean for our facility? 
Staff have already been masking when in facility (i.e. universal masking). This update means that staff should wear 
eye protection in addition to their facemask to ensure the eyes, nose, and mouth are all protected. Face shields or 
goggles are appropriate, but face shields are preferred as they may provide additional protection for the nose and 
mouth. Masks and eye protection should be worn at all times while in the facility, including in breakrooms or 
other spaces where they might encounter co-workers. When masks and eye protection need to be removed (e.g., 
to eat meals or upon leaving the facility), strict social distancing should be observed.  
 
Why is this being recommended? 
The virus that causes COVID-19 can spread from individuals without symptoms. The recent increase in case 
numbers in Oregon increases the likelihood that COVID-19 will be unknowingly brought into long-term care 
facilities. Universal use of masks and eye protection reduces the release of respiratory secretions from talking, 
sneezing, and coughing. It also protects the eyes, nose, and mouth from exposure from others. Wearing masks and 
eye protection protects you from others and protects others from you.  
 
What if we do not have enough face shields or goggles? 
Information about potential suppliers can be found here. If supply is limited, please see Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention (CDC) guidance for optimization strategies.  
 
Where can I find more information about this? 
A sample infographic is attached for use in your facility. CDC discusses universal masking and eye protection in 
their infection control guidance. OHA’s LTCF Toolkit for COVID-19 is being updated to reflect these changes.  
 
Thank you for all your doing to protect your staff and residents during this challenging time. 
 
Sincerely,  

 
 
Rebecca Pierce, PhD, MS, BSN 
Healthcare-Associated Infections Program Manager  
Acute & Communicable Disease Prevention 
Public Health Division  
Oregon Health Authority  
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